School Outreach for IBD 2003


Introduction

In order to help commemorate the IBD for 2003 and to initiate an activity that could be developed to implement decisions of CEPA regarding Public Education and Awareness, it was decided that along with the usual practice of “planting a tree ceremony”, the Secretariat would contact Montreal Area schools to see if they would be interested in an event that would help promote biodiversity among students and teachers. It was agreed that by establishing a partnership with committed and focused educators, the Secretariat would contribute actively to enhancing the educators’ resources while promoting biodiversity issues. Moreover, a wealth of educational and promotional activities could flow from this initiative.

Given the complexity of the concept and lack of awareness about biodiversity, the Secretariat recognized the need to strengthen visibility within schools and work with educators to help facilitate the understanding of biodiversity issues 

It was proposed to offer to selected schools the opportunity to have a special presentation by Secretariat staff who would talk about the work of the CBD, and more specifically deliver a strong message on the importance of preserving life on earth. The personal experiences of the staff would help to stimulate curiosity and understanding among the students while graphically illustrating the issues related to biodiversity loss.

 Procedure:

An Internet-based search identified ten representative schools from the English and French School Boards in the greater Montreal Area. It was decided that this was to be treated as an outreach pilot project and the Secretariat would try to target five schools from each language group.

Once contact was established with the appropriate individuals and they had been provided with a brief description of the Secretariat, its mandate and the purpose of this activity, a number of schools responded positively. Although some were unable to accept the offer because they need to be advised early in the academic year to reserve a place for such an event on the school calendar, four English-language schools were confirmed.  

Unfortunately, in the French sector, the established curriculum was not able to accommodate any new events. However, contact was made with the environmental coordinator in charge of organizing environmental campaigns for the French school board and a meeting will be held with her in August to plan how to expand the Secretariats’ awareness campaign to the French sector.

It was important for the Secretariat to at least be able to give one presentation to a French school in order to undertake a more comprehensive and complete study.

There were no set guidelines to follow when choosing a school, although key factors that were taken into account included: 

1) availability and interest;

2) environmental concerns (e.g. interest in environmental issues, on-going class projects and/or curricula focusing on environmental issues);

3) overall academic profile which encouraged students to play an interactive role with the educators.  

The following schools were chosen:

· The Greenfield Park Primary International School 

· James Lyng  

· The Kahnawake Survival School 
· École secondaire Participative l’Agora  
· Moving in New Directions  (M.I.N.D )

· École Lajoie 

Prior to the school visits, a screening of the video presentation (see Tools and Outreach below) was organized by I&O for all presenters. This was accompanied by discussion of how to use the video and/or the poster to stimulate questions and interest. It was agreed that the presenters would use their best judgment with respect to the structure of presentations, according to age group, reactions and other factors. 

Following the school visits, a debriefing was held for all participants. The feedback from this event was extremely useful in evaluating the success of the initiative and in formulating the recommendations regarding school outreach, which may be found at the end of this report. 

Secretariat Staff

The choice of staff to deliver presentations was based on the most relevant topic of interest or project the school may have worked on during the academic year. All agreed that this was an important outreach activity and were delighted to be part of this pilot project.  Due to the small number of selected schools the presenters were divided into teams of two.

The students, who had varied cultural and economic backgrounds, ranged from 7-17 years of age.  The comments and feedback reflect that diversity.

Tools and Outreach

The presentations were made with the aid of an excellent tri-lingual video produced by Environment Canada and IUCN. All classrooms were presented with copies of the IBD poster, which was also a useful teaching tool for the younger classes. I&O prepared a list of Web site links on Biodiversity and related subjects which was distributed to the teachers for further distribution to the students. This list is posted on the IBD Web site and will continue to be developed for incorporation in a future CBD Student/Teacher   Web page.

Staff Comments and Feedback

There was a general consensus from the staff that this had been an extremely enjoyable, rewarding and challenging activity that is definitely worth promoting and strengthening in the years to come. 

5-7 year olds:  classes of this age group in two schools were visited: one on biodiversity day and the other a week later. SCBD staff expressed some surprise at the amount of knowledge about protecting the environment exhibited by the students in both schools. 

After a brief introduction, the video was used to stimulate a question and answer session. Although staff members were worried about the terms used, the footage was so descriptive, that in the discussion period, the students were able to provide details of what they had seen and even give the appropriate names of the animals. 

The students mentioned several examples of unsustainable human activities ranging from the need to turn off the water while we brush our teeth to more in-depth comments about building cooperation between one country and another to help preserve animals and plants, or sharing their concerns about the amount of trees we cut as they are essential providers of oxygen for life.
It was agreed that they definitely had a notion of the importance of respecting the environment, even if “biodiversity” was an unfamiliar term.

 One school was of particular interest because it is involved in a mini-United Nations programme.  Each class represents a different country. Designated “ambassadors” from each class meet regularly to bring about change and to find solutions to improve the quality of daily life of the students. The teacher was so receptive to the Secretariat’s outreach initiative for IBD that she would like to develop an “environmental programme of work” to be incorporated in their existing UN framework.
12-13 year olds from the Kahnawake Survival School (Mohawk Reserve) have an understanding of the environment, particularly cultural diversity and biological diversity.  This is acquired through their science classes as well as through their cultural heritage class, which gives them further understanding of traditional food and medicine.   However,  the students demonstrated little comprehension of the relationship between cultural diversity, biodiversity and their environment. The school itself was ideally located on a large piece of land; the students have a great sensitivity to the environment and land and   are encouraged to treat the surrounding space with respect. The students were particularly interested in learning about one presenter’s Indigenous community in Australia. Their questions revolved around her personal experiences about living in Australia, how she feels about living so far away from home, and they wanted to have more information on her current occupation. One conclusion arising from this school visit is that the relationship between cultural and biological diversity needs to be made clearer. 

The thought of working for the UN seemed to be appealing to this class and the possible travel associated with the job sparked much curiosity. The students and the teachers were encouraged to attend an Article 8 (j) meeting to familiarize themselves with the diplomatic process and the idea was welcomed by all with great enthusiasm, particularly the prospect of meeting international Indigenous leaders.

13-15 year olds: This age group had different needs. After a brief introduction by the teacher, the video was shown. The students were not too receptive to the screening, and it did not provoke any stimulating feedback when the presenters attempted to engage them in a question and answer period. 

 The presenters decided to take along their own power point presentations on coral reefs and dry lands. Sharing their personal experiences from diving in the deepest oceans to living on the driest lands of Namibia, they managed to capture the imagination of everyone, including the teachers.

Questions were encouraged throughout the presentation, and ranged from "how do you became a biologist", to "are there crocodiles in arid areas", and, responding to the picture of a dune habitat-adapted lizard, "do local people really benefit from tourism activities and can these help combat poverty". 

During the “Marine” slide show queries covered everything from “do sharks really eat people” to  “how do coral reefs reproduce” to “how long can you stay under water”. 

The discussions that followed the presentations were so animated that an extra hour was allocated to answer the flood of questions.

Although this school is very project oriented and had done some preliminary research on these topics during the school year, the success of the presentation was due to the hands-on, interactive approach adopted by the two programme experts. . 

The teachers were so impressed by this first visit, that they would like to explore possibilities that SCBD staff return during the next academic year to introduce different programmes of work. The teachers also offered to contact colleagues in other schools who are very active in environmental issues and who would benefit from presentations of this nature.  

16-17 year olds: The students at M.I.N.D (Moving in New Directions) high school were not afraid to speak their minds and voice their opinions on complex issues related to trade and environment, diplomacy and the role of the United States in the international fora.

The video was shown as a guide to discussions, however the students viewed it in total silence. They were aware of the importance of preserving the environment, but wanted to take the discussion beyond environmental concerns to questions about the UN organization.  What role does the UN play, and how does it work? How much clout does it really have on issues dealing with human rights, the environment, the war in Iraq? How does the Security Council work? The students expressed dismay over the slow and sometimes tedious process of international negotiations.

Using the examples of the Cartagena Protocol and the negotiations on Access and Benefit Sharing, the SCBD presenters illustrated the implications of one comma in influencing the outcome of a decision for any individual country. The delicate art of negotiating was explored at great length, and a general sense of beginning to understand the intricate process was apparent. 

 The students were invited to attend the up-coming SBSTTA 9 meeting and see the international negotiating process first-hand. The offer was met with great enthusiasm from both the teachers and the students.

The school is extremely politically motivated and students are encouraged to challenge and question the systems that govern us. They are very well informed on current affairs and more importantly they wanted to know what they can do to help make a difference.

 Two other representatives of the Secretariat were given a kiosk during lunch hour at the École secondaire Participative l’Agora, the only school belonging to the French sector that was able to accommodate any form of presentation on 22 May. A television  monitor was set up, allowing the video to run. 
Approximately 50 of the high school’s students stopped to watch at least part of the video. Lacking a classroom setting, it was very difficult to have any interaction with the students and impossible to give an in-depth description on what the SCBD does or the importance of alleviating biodiversity loss due to the lack of a classroom setting. 

Teachers showed interest and asked for the possibility of a classroom presentation next year.

Recommendations

To strengthen the public image of the SCBD, promote biodiversity education in the school system and ensure that this outreach activity reaches its full potential the following recommendations should be taken into account:

· The Secretariat needs to encourage schools to incorporate biodiversity studies in their curricula. One course of action is to contact and make presentations to the local school boards. However, until the Secretariat has a full range of educational resources available, this option might involve a major commitment and might impinge on the role of the National Focal Point (Canada) and Quebec. 

· As school calendars are prepared in September/October, formal contact with the schools and school boards must be made in August and September.  Prior to undertaking these contacts, decisions must be taken about what CBD is offering, when, under what conditions.

· Outreach to schools will be achieved through well-prepared teachers, therefore teacher's guides adapted to different levels of understanding are essential. The preparation of teacher’s guides that conform to provincial standards should be examined with the Quebec Ministries of Environment and Education.  
· Presentations should not be made at a kiosk, unless at a major science fair, as the environment is not sufficiently focused or controlled  to be effective. 
· There is no current educational material available under the imprimatur of the CBD Secretariat; at a minimum, presenters must be equipped with specific material on the work of the Secretariat (slide shows/power point presentations and written material that can be taken home) in the appropriate language of instruction of the school to be visited 
· Judging by the success of this year’s school visits, there will be a high demand for presentations next year. Decisions will have to be made early on how many presentations can be made, whether they are only to be on the IB Day, during the IBD week, or throughout the year. What is the best use of our resources? Should we first contact schools where family members of staff are in attendance? To ensure success at the next stage, CBD needs a well-structured framework and strategy for school outreach.
· Because of their intimate knowledge of the subject matter, CBD staff are able to adapt presentations to different age groups, however the Secretariat will  have  to prepare guidelines for schools where teachers will be responsible for  conveying the message (see note on teachers’ guides above)
· The Secretariat should collaborate with Environment Quebec and Environment Canada to ensure maximum resources can be devoted to the outreach; the Environment and Education programs at McGill and UQAM could also be helpful in designing materials and possibly the Environment programmes would be a source of qualified presenters
· An early decision on the Theme for IBD 2004 is required for preparation of appropriate materials designed for different age groups (levels of understanding)
· A CBD Web site “Kids’ corner” is a very important tool for school outreach and should be developed in time for COP-7.
· “Adapt a mentor program” could be established by linking selected teachers with different programme officers who can help them through the school year with varied biodiversity related projects. (SCBD will have to develop stringent eligibility criteria or the programme officers will have no time for programme!)
· Encourage schools to promote biodiversity day by planning their own activity, having their own posters etc. with the possibility of giving a lunch-time presentation at the Secretariat, or even joining SCBD in celebrating the actual day.

Conclusions

Despite some minor setbacks, the first school outreach initiative of the Secretariat was a great success. It was well received by students and teachers and was an enjoyable experience for Secretariat staff. There are lessons to be learned from this experience that will enable the Secretariat to meet the expectations of CEPA in terms of creating a prototype or framework that can be shared with the national focal points.  
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